


[bookmark: _GoBack]The monthly meeting of the Allegheny County Jail Oversight Board was held on Thursday,
April 7, 2016, in the Gold Room of the Courthouse in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania at 4:00 p.m.

Members present: 
The Honorable Judge Joseph Williams
The Honorable Judge David Cashman
Lynn Griffin representing County Controller Chelsa Wagner
Austin Davis representing Allegheny County Executive Rich Fitzgerald
Joe Catanese representing County Council President John DeFazio
Sheriff Mullen
Ms. Terri Klein
Pastor Earlene Coleman

Also present were Warden Orlando Harper, Deputy Warden Latoya Warren, Marion Damick and other interested parties.
PUBLIC COMMENT:
Ms. Marion Damick representing the Pennsylvania Prison Society addressed the Board with the following: 
· Inquired as to how the new visitation program, Renoble, is working out at the ACJ. Are there any problems with the new system?
· Inquired as to what happens at intake when it is busy on weekends. It was brought to Ms.Damick’s attention that some individuals in intake stated that they had to stay overnight, some had to sleep on the floor and necessary toiletries were not being provided.
· During March, the Justice Department came out with an alternative to arresting individuals for the reason of not being able to pay their fines. Judges should be able to determine who can and who cannot afford to pay their fines and an alternative to jail would be suggested for those who cannot.
· In April, HUD came out against prohibiting ex-offenders from obtaining public housing. This may help when an individual reenters society and is able to return home to family and loved ones who are in public housing.
· Pointed out that ER Runs Increased from 32 to 40 in the ACJ Healthcare Report.  Offsite Specialty Referrals increased from 48 to 51. While Suicide Attempts decreased from 2 to 1 but it was noted there was an actual suicide in April. How can this be prevented from happening again?
· Praised the Evodo Tablet Project for the inmates.
· Stated her concerns with the mental health ability of the health agency that is doing the work in the ACJ.
Bryan Englert, an employee at the ACJ, stated his concerns for a co-worker Dave Yellowshon and the working conditions on a housing unit at the ACJ. Mr. Yellowshon, a physically healthy individual, has worked at the ACJ for three years. Recently, Mr. Yellowshon has been having respiratory problems which were diagnosed by a doctor as an allergic reaction to black mold. He now needs an inhaler and nebulizer which he must pay for out of pocket to regulate his breathing. Mr. Englert pointed out that it is his belief that Mr. Yellowshon should be covered under workman’s compensation since it is believed his breathing problem was the result of black mold in the ACJ.  Mr. Yellowshon must now use his sick leave when he is having a respiratory attack. The health department reassured the workers that no black mold has been found in the ACJ. According to Mr. Englert, the roof has leaked during his five years of employment at the ACJ. The current system to take care of the leaking issue consists of bags & garbage cans according to Mr. Englert. Proper precautionary measures to ensure black mold is not lurking would be helpful and beneficial to all, when the ACJ roof is repaired. The county manages the ACJ. The county should take the extra step to ensure the conditions are healthy for all who are housed and work in the ACJ. Mr. Englert also brought the issues of employee scheduling at the jail. Judge Williams urged Mr. Englert to discuss scheduling issues with Warden Harper since it is an authority issue which the board has no control over.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES:
Mr. Davis noted that one correction needed to be mad. Pastor Coleman is located at Bethlehem Baptist Church not Bethany Baptist Church as noted in the March 3, 2016 minutes. A motion to approve the minutes of March 3, 2016 by Mr. Davis and seconded by Sheriff Mullen and unanimously approved by the board.

PRESIDENT’S REPORT:

Judge Williams stated the he feels the board is moving in a linear fashion. It is always disturbing when you hear that an individual has passed in the ACJ. Unfortunately there was a suicide this month. This would be the first noted death since the transition into the new healthcare system. This death is different than what we have been dealing with historically in the last year or so. I am sure there will be a proper investigation into the recent suicide at the ACJ. During a recent meeting with Ms. Terri Klein, we were able to address some of the issues brought to attention by Ms. Damick as well as additional new ideas which are invigorating. Judge Williams thanked Ms. Klein for her insight and suggestions on how to address some of these issues as well as bring about new ideas with such passion. Historically, the board has not been as empowered as it is now. In the past, this board remained passive. To date, we are enthusiastic to change what can be changed for the better. In order to change, you must put forth the effort. Programs are now excited to become more involved. Re-entry is empowering inmates to succeed which brings recidivism down. What can we do to address the needs and help these individuals transition back into society? Maybe in the future we can begin to have meetings with those who share the same interests.
WARDEN’S REPORT:

Warden Harper addressed the following:
· Ms. Damick’s inquiry about the suicide at the jail and assured her and those present that a full investigation is being conducted to ensure that proper policies and procedures were followed. Also, what can be done so that this does not reoccur?
· The complaint from the ACJ employees, who claimed they are working in an unsafe and unsanitary environment. The Health Department as well as an outside entity recently visited the ACJ and cleared the unit that was accused of having black mold. Employee’s safety at the ACJ is the upmost concern. All measures are taken to ensure all employees are safe.
· The new Renoble Visitation program, which began November 18, 2015, is doing very well.  The Renoble Visiting Software Program allows citizens can apply online to visit their loved ones. They can also call on the telephone to visit as well. Previously, individuals would have to come down to the ACJ on scheduled visitation days, wait for hours to visit and sometimes be turned away because the their loved one has already received their visit for the day.
· Ms. Damick’s inquiry regarding intake. Warden Harper reassured those present that inmates do not stay in intake for days at a time. The Warden extended an invitation for anyone who would like to come see the process for themselves. Some inmates do have to wait for pre- arraignment which may take some time but once they are pre-arraigned they are processed as quickly as possible. As far as toiletries, all the individual needs to do is ask a correction officer and their need will be supplied.
· Edovo, Tablet Education provider, came to the ACJ a couple of weeks ago to film how wonderful the program is working. It will be used as a national protocol example to show how the ACJ far exceeds what is expected of a jail.
· The announcement of six new managers who will all start next week at the ACJ.
1. Major John Williams
2. Captain Adam Smith
3. Captain Timothy Cope
4. Captain William Yates
5. Captain Angelo Barry
6. Captain Michael Terry

Ms. Terri Klein inquired as to what procedures were in place at the ACJ to prevent a suicide. Warden Harper explained that the individuals are:
· Evaluated by the mental health staff.
· If an individual is determined to have the notion to commit suicide, they are placed into one of the suicide units (5C).
· The individual is monitored every 15 minutes unless constant supervision is necessary as determined mental health staff.
· In 5C, the cells are larger than others for better visual as well as there being video cameras in the cell for monitoring.
· There are separate units for female and male individuals needing monitored.

DEPUTY WARDEN’S REPORT: 

Mr. Davis informed the board that Deputy Warden Warren was recently promoted to Chief Deputy Warden at the ACJ.

Chief Deputy Warden informed the board that with the help of partners Mercy Behavioral Health, a reentry manual has been prepared. This manual is intended for individuals who were preparing to leave the ACJ and assist them with their transition. This manual will provide what community resources will be available to them. Approximately 1440 booklets have been printed and will be available in the Discharge and Release Center. A recent order has been placed so that all of the alternative housing facilities will have these manuals available as well. 

Deputy Warden Warren thanked the board for giving permission approximately a year ago, to take on the Edovo Tablet program. This program is going better than imagined. Mr. Jack Pischke, Edovo Program Administrator was available for any questions regarding the program. Deputy Warden Warren stated that a majority of the success of the Edovo Program is thanks to Mr. Pischke. Currently there are 120 tablets onsite at the ACJ with an average of over 200 users a week. The tablets are currently transitioned between the male and female units with weekends being alternated. The tablet program has given over 2000 individuals the capability to use them for educational resources. With the recent filming of the program at the ACJ come the questions from other nationwide facilities on how to make it work and where do you find the support. Recent surveys to the inmates who utilize the tablets, results show that female population would like more access to these tablets. Since there already is a female unit with    Wi-Fi capability, it is being requested that 120 additional tablets be purchased for their use. The only cost for this would be for the daily usage of the already existing 120 tablets as well as the additional 120 tablets. There is no cost for the devices.

Chief Deputy Warden Warren requested the following:
· The amount of $297,840.00 for the cost of 240 tablets @ $1.70 a day for 2 years for the Edovo/JES Tablet Education Program for the ACJ. This would include the 120 tablets that the ACJ currently has as well as the additional 120 tablets being requested.
Judge Williams suggested that he would like to see what the results of the use of this tablet program. How is it befitting the inmates? Are we achieving results with the inmate population through this program? Is benefit worth the cost? Deputy Warden Warren explained that Edovo reports are received every month that provides which inmates have participated in the program and what certificates they have earned. From July 2015- March 2016, the following certificates have been earned:
· Substance Abuse Treatment- 255
· Eric the Car Guy (relates to fixing cars)- 236
· Allegheny Reentry Resources- 235
· Introduction to the GED- 230 
Judge Williams inquired as to whether the tablet program was helping inmates pass the GED. Chief Deputy Warden Warren explained that only 21 individuals fully passed the GED in 2014 compared to 2015 where 25 passed. In areas of Science, Reading and Math there was an increase as well in 2015 compared to 2014. Judge Williams inquired if a half million dollars was worth only 4 individuals passing a year. 
A motion table the request for funds for the cost of 240 tablets for the Edovo/JES Tablet Education Program until the next Jail Oversight Board meeting was motioned by Mr. Davis and seconded by Judge Williams and approved by the board. It was requested that Chief Deputy Warden Warren touch base with all of the board members to give a breakdown of the Edovo Tablet Program, its benefits, costs and answer any questions regarding the program.
Chief Deputy Warden Warren also requested the following:
· The amount of $5138.20 payment to BSN for recreational supplies for the inmate population at the ACJ. A breakdown of supplies was provided to the board. Ms. Lynn Griffin, Chief of Staff in the Controller’s Office, questioned as to why Connect Four game cost $22.94 each when researched can be bought for significantly cheaper. Chief Deputy Warden Warren explained to Ms. Griffin that BSN is a county approved vendor and that is why the ACJ has been using them.  It was requested that Chief Deputy Warden Warren look into other possible vendors or also see if BSN would be willing to price match what other retail chains are selling items for. 

OLD BUSINESS: 

None

NEW BUSINESS:
New board member, Ms. Terri Klein, thanked the board and Chief Deputy Warden Warren for their patience and quick responses to her inquiries which have enabled her to get caught up on the ACJ and board issues. After a recent tour at the ACJ, Ms. Klein stated she has some ideas of things that she would like to see change at the jail. She suggested augmenting the in-house PREA (Prison Rape Elimination Act) training and bring in someone from PAAR (Pittsburgh Action Against Rape) to add to that training. PREA is a Federal Law in which there are requirements that must be met. There is a final standard under the Education and Training requirement to add sexual harassment to the required training that includes the common reactions of sexual abuse and sexual harassment victims. Ms. Klein stated that she had recently read that the Department of Justice estimates that 40% of inmates have been victims of sexual violence. If a victimized individual were to come into the jail the staff would be able to address the issue properly with the help of PAAR’s expertise. Ms. Klein has spoken with PAAR’s executive director and they have funding to provide education, so this would not be a cost to the ACJ. This is a serious subject and this could be very beneficial. Warden Harper stated he would be happy to look into it if Ms. Klein could provide the contact information.
Ms. Klein stated that while incarcerated, most inmates lose their connections with their families. Children are affected when parents are in jail. With consideration to security, maybe finding a way that parents could Skype their children while in jail so that the children do not suffer. Since there is already Wi-Fi capability in the ACJ, this could possibly help keep the relationship between parent and child(ren) intact. Warden Harper mentioned that Deputy Long suggested this same idea a long time ago. Having an alternative visiting method in which the use of computers would be at a cost. Warden Harper stated that he plans to map out the cost to see how much this would cost the county to implement. A foundation may possibly be interested in a one- time funding to help get this started and the inmate funding could possible maintain the program afterwards. Pastor Coleman suggested two programs may be interested in this type of program would be Angel Tree and the Amachi Pittsburgh who already deal with the children of the incarcerated. Judge Williams encouraged Warden Harper, Ms. Klein and Pastor Coleman to get together and see what ideas they could come up with. Pastor Coleman volunteered to speak with Ms. Reed regarding this idea at the Amachi Pittsburgh Breakfast on April 12, 2016. Judge Williams stated that any ideas and assistance are encouraged.
 ALLEGHENY COUNTY MEDICAL SERVICES
A. ALLEGHENY HEALTH NETWORK:  
Warden Harper informed the board that due to Dr. Joseph’s illness, Dr. John Julio from AHN will be providing the report and answers to any questions. Dr. Julio addressed the recent suicide at the ACJ. Dr. Julio medically reviewed the case. The patient was seen by the medical director on multiple occasions for suicidal thoughts and was placed on proper detox. From a medical stand point, all policies and procedures were followed. 
COMMUNITY CORRECTIONS REPORTS:
Program for Offenders- Mr. Ted Johnson, Deputy Director, informed the board that they have expanded the outpatient. The inpatient residents who will be transitioning into the new West Homestead facility are now attending the outpatient program. The probation office has scheduled a tour to see how probation officers and case managers can work together and how the West Homestead facility can best be utilized. Phase II of the West Homestead facility is now underway. Meetings with contractors and architects have begun. Mr. Johnson informed the board that this will be his last Jail Oversight Board meeting as a representative for The Program for Offenders. Mr. Johnson has been with the program for over 2 years and will be moving to PA State Probation and Parole as a member of their board. Mr. Johnson thanked everyone for the learning experience. 
The Renewal Center- Mr. Adam Zak, County Case Management Supervisor, reported that the Center recently had their Biannual Audit and they are awaiting the results. On April 16, 2016 the residents and staff will be participating in the Keep America Beautiful: The Great American Clean-Up Pennsylvania Event put on by Duquesne University. This will be a reoccurring community service event.
Electronic Monitoring- Mr. Steve Esswein highlighted the February 2016 report. There were 805 participants in the program. During this time, 102 participants successfully completed the program and 10 individuals were removed for violations. For the month, Electronic Monitoring has saved 27,712 jail days. Judge Williams asked how the numbers are in comparison to previous months. Mr. Esswein stated that numbers were a little higher than previous and the rate of recidivism is the same. Ms. Klein inquired as to the definition of a “Technical Violation”. Mr. Esswein replied that a “Technical Violation” could be defined as result of numerous bad drugs tests, abusing time constraints or violating the agreed terms of monitoring.
Goodwill- Cindy Owoc, Coordinator, stated that the program’s recently had a successful audit. The only issue that was addressed some of the services in the database system needed closed out. Other than that, there were no deficiencies. Ms. Owoc stated that so far this year 3 individuals have passed the GED compared to last year where only one individual passed. Judge Williams stated this was a major improvement. Ms. Owoc mentioned that there was a recent meeting with architects to begin the remodeling of the entire building. The building has not been updated since 2008.
A motion to adjourn made by Mr. Davis, duly seconded by Sheriff Mullen and approved by the Board.

Respectfully submitted,



Chelsa Wagner
Secretary





